A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 9, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Mickey Thompson, member and Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member 

OTHERS PRESENT: Police Chief Bailey, Assistant Police Chief Fudge, Fire Chief Juliot, Fire Marshal Koehler, David Hall, Jessica Campbell, Bryan Slade, Sidney Main, Tonya Fischer, Alicia Meredith, Courtney Lewis, John Rosenbarger, Linda Moeller and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Steve Triplett with All Terrain re: Street closure and street cut permit for sewer main repair on Thomas and Ekin 
Mr. Triplett passed out drawings of the area showing the location of the work site and reviewed it with the board.  He explained that it is a repair to an eight inch main for the wastewater department and it runs between Shelby Street and Ekin Avenue on Thomas Street in the southbound lane.  He said that the street cut will probably be about eight feet wide and 15 feet in length because the main is about 11 feet in depth.  He also said that he is not asking for a complete closure and will do a half lane with traffic control but they will be in the driving lane.
Mr. Thompson stated that it was just paved last year.

Mr. Nash asked how far they would have to repave.
Mr. Thompson suggested taking it under advisement so he can go out and look at it.
Mr. Triplett stated that the project should take two to two and a half days at tops.  He said they will call central alarm once he has the exact date they are going in to let them know that there will be traffic devices and traffic signs up for that area.
Mr. Thompson stated that they are doing this for wastewater.

Mr. Thompson moved to take the request under advisement until he speaks with wastewater, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Triplett stated that Flynn Brothers is the general contractor for the senior living facility being built out on Grant Line Road and they are contracting with him to put in the force main and the water line.  He explained that the water line is on private property but the force main that they will tie into will require a cut across Grant Line Road.  He then asked the board how much notice he would need to give and what type of permit he would need to get to do that cut.  He said that the cut will be about 12 feet and added that there will definitely have to be traffic control.   
Mr. Nash stated that is not on the agenda and asked when he would like to do it.

Mr. Triplett stated that he would like to do it sometime next week and apologized for the short notice because he just received it this morning.

Mr. Nash stated that it needs to be on the agenda.
Mr. Triplett requested to be put on the agenda for the next meeting.
2. Jason James re: 213 Pearl St. project
Mr. Thompson stated that he wants permission to set a dumpster on Pearl Street which is probably already done because it was only going to be for a couple of hours.  He said he will check when he leaves to make sure it is done and cleared out.
COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:
Mr. Rob Philpot, Vectren, presented four cuts for the board to review.  He said that the first one is a renewal of service at 411 Highland Avenue, the second one is for a renewal of service as well at 2006 Lindberg Court, the third one is for a retirement of service at 1498 State Street and the last one is also a retirement at 221 Jackson Street. 

Mr. Nash asked if they were all street cuts.

Mr. Philpot replied that it looks like Lindberg Court is going to be a sidewalk cut and the rest are street cuts.

Mr. Nash asked Mr. Thompson if he had a chance to look at any of these.

Mr. Thompson replied no.    
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above sidewalk/street cut requests, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Thompson stated that he needs a valve lid for Bono Road.
Mr. Philpot asked Mr. Thompson to call him after the meeting and he will get that taken care of.
Mr. Randy Hammons, Dan Christiani, requested a closure at E. 5th Street between Spring Street and Elm Street on November 9, 10, 11 and 14.
Mr. Nash asked if those residents have an entry way from the alley.
Mr. Thompson replied no.
Mr. Hammons said that they have been working with the houses there the whole time and he will coordinate with them.  He then requested a rolling closure on Ealy Street from West Street to State Street now until next Wednesday.  

Mr. Nash asked if that will finish Ealy Street.
Mr. Hammons replied that it should be ready for milling and paving after next Wednesday.  He then requested a closure at Spring Avenue and alley on November 15-18.  He said the last one is closure request for the eastbound lane on Knob Avenue at Camp Avenue either this Friday or next Wednesday.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above closure requests, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Chuck Deaton, CSX Transportation, presented a list of approximately 20 road closures that they are wanting to do Monday thru Thursday for the next two weeks and then two days the following week.  He explained that they want to do two roads at a time and close the roads right at the crossings with 20 feet on both sides so that they can get in and repave and resurface the crossing itself.  He said that E. Market Street is the first one and is an 80 foot crossing so it may take two days on that one.  He said that he spoke with Mr. Rosenbarger and Mr. Summers and he knows that Mr. Thompson is aware of what they are wanting to do.  He also said that he was hoping to start as early as next Monday and they have all of the material out in place and his road paving contract along with his road closure contractor set up and ready to go.  

Mr. Nash asked what time of day they will do their work because he is concerned about school busses.
Mr. Deaton stated their plan would be to close it at 8:00 a.m. on Monday morning and return it at 7:00 a.m. Tuesday morning so the road would only be closed for a total of 24 hours at the crossing only.

Mr. Nash asked if they will be total closures.

Mr. Deaton replied yes.  He then explained that they have the track in New Albany to where it is out of service and everything north of New Albany going toward Bedford is closed with the Safety Transportation Board and he has been in contact with them.  He added that they have received funds from the Safety Transportation Board and throughout CSX to pay for all of these roads to get fixed so that people don’t tear up their cars.  He said that he put New Albany first on his agenda because it has the most road closings and probably the worst crossings around.
Police Chief Bailey stated that the two that are going to be tricky for him and Fire Chief Juliot are the crossings at Beechwood Avenue and Market Street and as long as the detours are marked appropriately, we will support them.
Mr. Deaton said that his company will set up all detours to the city’s specks.
Mr. Nash asked how far in advance they could put out signage.

Mr. Deaton replied yes and stated that he could move Beechwood Avenue and Market Street on the end of his list and give two and a half weeks’ notice that the those roads will be closed.  He said they will put the large digital signs out or regular signs out stating which days those roads will be closed.
Mr. Nash stated that he has other concerns such as Vincennes Street and Grant Line Road.
Police Chief Bailey stated that Grant Line Road is the North Y not out by Pillsbury.  He also stated that he would let dispatch know as far as fire and police crews and the other concerns would be the school corporation and TARC.  He added that he thinks as long as there is a proper detour, it will work fine.
Mr. Nash asked Mr. Thompson could notify the school system.
Mr. Deaton stated that he could push the start time back to 9:00 a.m. because everyone is usually in school by then. 

Mr. Nash said that would be better. 

Mr. Thompson stated that he sees 111 on the list and asked if that is right off of Main Street.
Mr. Deaton replied it is a state route and is way out Grant Line Road by L. Thorn.
Mr. Summers asked if he could get tentative dates on each crossing so that he can notify the public on our social media.
Mr. Deaton stated that he could write the dates down and submit them at the end of the meeting.
Mr. Nash stated that would be helpful.
Mr. Deaton requested a closure at the alley above E. Main Street on November 14th along with King Street, a closure at E. 16th Street along with Beeler Street on November 15th, a closure at the next alley along with Locust Street on November 16th,  a closure at Chartres Street along with Grant Line Road on November 17th, a closure on Vincennes Street along with South Street on November 21st, a closure at Vance Street along with Silver Street on November 22nd, a closure at McDonald Avenue along with Jaycee Drive on November 28th, a closure at Bald Knob Road along with a private crossing on November 29th, a closure at Beechwood Avenue on November 30th and a closure at East Market on December 1st and 2nd.  He then said that he would email an updated list to the city clerk and asked if there are any certain roads that need to be completely detoured.
Mr. Nash replied E. Market Street, Beechwood Avenue, Grant Line Road and Vincennes Street.
Police Chief Bailey said those are the four that he would have identified for emergency services.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above road closure and railroad crossing closure requests by CSX at various locations, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries. 

OLD BUSINESS:
1. No Dumping Sign on corner of Old Ford and Armstrong
Mr. Thompson stated that the sign has been installed and Mrs. LeBlond called and sent an email saying thanks.  
Mr. Nash asked if anyone is enforcing it.

Mr. Thompson replied that he doesn’t know if it has helped or not but she was happy that we installed it.
2. Parking in 1600 Block of State Street
Mr. Thompson stated that he spoke with TARC earlier this morning and they are still evaluating whether or not they can remove the bus stop and the person that makes the final decision is out so it probably won’t be before next week.  He said that he will check again before next Tuesday’s meeting to see if there is an update on it.
TABLED ITEMS:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:
1. Vicki Glotzbach for Families Linking Families re: Addiction Walk on Saturday, May 20th, 2017
Mrs. Glotzbach explained that the Floyd Memorial Foundation has partnered with physicians from Baptist Hospital Floyd and local community members to form a Southern Indiana addiction coalition, Families Linking Families.  She stated that the mission of the coalition is to raise awareness of the addiction disease, provide support for families battling addiction issues, and link individuals and families with local resources available to them.  She then stated that they would like to host a walk on Saturday, May 20th, 2017 in downtown New Albany and discussed the map of the route that was in the packet for the board to review. 

Mr. Nash asked if they are going to walk on the sidewalk or in the street.

Mrs. Glotzbach replied that she assumes the sidewalk.

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if she knows how many people will participate.

Mrs. Glotzbach replied that she doesn’t know but can find out.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if they plan to use the amphitheater after the walk.

Mrs. Glotzbach replied that she believes so and then asked Ms. Lewis if they had contacted her.

Ms. Lewis stated that we won’t approve events for next year until January 1st so she will bring it back at the beginning of the year.

Mr. Nash stated that if they are just going to use the sidewalks then they don’t need approval from this board.
Mr. Thompson suggested getting in touch with them to make sure that they are not walking in the street because then the board would have to approve it.

Mrs. Glotzbach said she would touch base with them. 
2. Larry Summers re: Declaration of Covenants and Restrictions for Grant Line West Industrial and Business Park

Mr. Summers explained that board of works recently approved the plat for this particular subdivision and before the plat is recorded the covenants need to be put together and approved.  He said the legal department put the covenants together and the next step would be for this board to approve them. 
Mr. Nash stated the board needs to get things earlier than meeting time.  He said that no one has had a chance to review this and he knows that it is imperative to have it approved today but the board needs to receive things earlier and can’t continue operating this way.
Mr. Summers stated that he was told to bring it to the board.

Mr. Nash said that the board needed it earlier.
Mr. Thompson asked Mr. Summers if he has reviewed them and if they are standard type covenants and nothing out of the ordinary.
Mr. Summers stated that they are modified based on one of the other industrial parks.  He also stated that Mr. Rosenbarger, Mr. Wood, Mr. Gibson and he have all read it.
Mr. Nash stated that it would have been nice if the board would have gotten a copy of it at that time too.
Mr. Thompson stated that he agrees that it would have been nice if the board would have had it but if they have all reviewed it then he is comfortable with approving it. 

Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
3. John Rosenbarger re: Right-of-way acquisition policy and fees
Mr. Rosenbarger stated that they are appraising parcels for like Slate Run Road and are involved in a drainage situation as well.  He explained that there are two components of rights-of-way which are temporary and permanent and INDOT has a policy that the minimum offer on permanent rights-of-way is $500.00 and $250.00 for temporary rights-of-way.  He said that we have no such policy and are inconsistent with INDOT on federal aid projects so he recommended that the board of works adopt amounts that are consistent with INDOT.    
Mr. Nash stated that as an appraiser, it is sometimes embarrassing to have your appraisal fee considerably higher than the amount you are appraising.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the minimal fee of $250.00 for temporary rights-of-way and $500.00 for permanent rights-of-way, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

4. Mickey Thompson re: Duke Energy pole replacement on Charlestown Road and Silver Street
Mr. Thompson explained that he was contacted by Duke and they need to replace a pole that is leaning at Charlestown Road and Silver Street.  He said that they did not get back with him before the meeting so he expects to know something at next Tuesday’s meeting.  He also said that he told them that we will have to know how they are going to handle traffic because that is a busy intersection and is also restricted.
5. Warren Nash re: Bono Road detour signs
Mr. Nash stated that he knows Bono Road is open and asked when the signs will come down.
Mr. Thompson explained that they want to finish the punch list first in case they have to close or detour something around some of the work.  He added that he doesn’t think there is anything that would require that.  He also added that he could contact them and ask them to get those picked up.
Mr. Nash stated that they have a lot of signs laying on people’s properties.
6. Cheryl Cotner-Bailey re: Street cut on Green Valley Road at Bono Road

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that Mr. Summers is already on top of this with the utility that did the cut on Green Valley Road at Bono Road because it has sunk so it is a really bad dip that needs to be repaired.
Mr. Thompson stated that he spoke with O’Marra because there are also two sections of sidewalk across the street that were outside the project area so he asked them to address those three items.  He said they are just waiting until they can get back in there.
7. Warren Nash re: McDonald Lane detour signs

Mr. Nash asked if the detour signs on McDonald Lane are going to stay up as they are.
Mr. Thompson stated that they are not completely finished with McDonald Lane but are getting close to finishing with phase 3 which is the roundabout.

Mr. Nash asked if the detour that is marked still apply.

Mr. Thompson stated that he saw cars coming through there from Hickoryvale now since the asphalt is down but Mr. Summers told him that they are going to start some of the storm relocation work.  He said that he suspects there will be a detour route but it may be altered.

Mr. Nash asked if we can review what is up now.

Mr. Thompson stated that they are having a meeting on McDonald Lane next week.
8. Cheryl Cotner-Bailey re: Construction sign at Green Valley Road and Daisy Lane

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that there is still a construction sign at Green Valley Road and Daisy Lane from where they did the evening work last week.
Mr. Thompson stated that he could check on that.  He added that they were approved to work in the afternoon to try to make the sewer connection to the ENT building but they haven’t been able to locate the lateral that they need to tie into.  He said that he was out there the day that they tried a second time during the day and they adjusted the detour to move traffic over into the turning lane pass the loops and it worked alright except for the fact that they could find the sewer and make the connection.  He stated that they would be out there again today trying to locate the lateral so they will have other equipment out there.
Mr. Nash stated that they are building a parking lot beyond the creek and it looks like they are impeding the flow of that creek.  He asked Mr. Summers if he knew anything about that.

Mr. Summers said that he knew that the parking lot was to be done as a 2nd phase and they were supposed to get approval from the Corp of Engineers and IDEM to be able to build a bridge over the creek.

Mr. Nash stated that it looks like they just filled in the creek.

Mr. Gardner stated that he would have PQI take another look at it.

Mr. Nash then noted that the board did not approve a curb cut at that location so he doesn’t know how they are going to get to it. 

Mr. Summers stated that they were supposed to go through a permitting process to get a bridge over to that parking lot.

Mr. Nash asked him to check that out.

9. Larry Summers re: Signal at Spring Street and Silver Street
Mr. Summers stated that the work began yesterday on the signal at Spring Street and Silver Street and will hopefully be operational in a week or so.
APPOINTMENTS: 

BIDS:

CLAIMS:

Mrs. Moeller presented the following claims for the period of 10/25/16 to 11/07/16 in the amount of $2,222,735.66:

	General Claims (Bank 1):
	         281,440.64 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fire Department:
	
	             5,478.16 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Police Department:
	             7,223.31 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Street Department:
	             5,034.93 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Parks Department:
	           13,072.11 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Total From Above:
	         312,249.15 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Medical/Drug Fund:
	                693.50 
	
	

	(Bank L)
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Payroll Claims:
	
	      1,464,338.70 
	
	

	(Bank 2)
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sanitation Fund:
	
	                         -   
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Thursday Utility Claims:
	         445,454.31 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Total From Above:
	      1,910,486.51 

	
	
	
	
	Grand Total:
	     2,222,735.66 


Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above claims, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for November 1, 2016, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            


Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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